
 

 

‘For all of its extremes of passion, Donne’s work is more concerned with balance and unity than 
excess.’ Discuss.  
 
In an era when traditional Petrarchan sonnets were overwhelmingly abundant, erotic literature was 
treated with assiduous disdain from the majority of society. John Donne's early 17th century poetry 
broke new ground in relation to the interpretation of love and its many forms. As Ilona Bell 
observes in her introduction, Donne’s “bold individuality, irregular metre and jarring disjunctions” 
distinguished him from the constrained, delicately crafted verse of his contemporaries and lent his 
work a refreshing, more relatable style of writing. Indeed, his work directly contradicted other 
nostalgic and romantic poets of the time such as Christopher Spencer and Edmund Marlowe. 
Eliciting strong amatory themes, Donne's early works highlight the perils of excessive carnal 
desires within a person. As he matured though, so did his poetry, with the "Holy Sonnets" 
epitomising Donne's underlying devotion towards God and the desire of redemption from his sins. 
However, Donne ultimately emphasises the importance of balance and harmony between 
ovidianOvidian and spiritual love within a person, rebuking, even castigating, those who fail to 
attain equilibrium. 
 
Donne's early works expose the inherent flaws in man's psyche, highlighting the obsessive and 
desperate nature that results from excessive carnal desires. The metaphor of a flea is used in the 
eponymous poem to epitomise the desperation of men who indulge lavishly in sexual desires. 
Haplessly attempting to swayreassure his mistress that intercourse is "nor sin, nor loss of 
Maidenhead", the speaker exposes his execrable nature to to the reader to the extent that he 
would disparage strongly held social values of the time, merely to "woo" a woman. This shocking 
revelation of such irrational behaviour furthers in 'Elegy: To His Mistress Going to Bed,' when the 
garrulous speaker demands "come woman, come". This unique straight-forwardness not only 
subverts the Elizabethan notion of courtly love, but also the innocuousness of everything else 
when embracing a physical form of passion. Such crude euphemisms are to no avail, as our 
supposedly adroit narrator is ultimately "left standing naked". This jocular final comment, 
deceptively comical, reinforces the futile nature of pursuing carnal cravings inveterately. Keeping 
this in mind, although Donne's earlier works appear to be humorous recounts of sexual 
encounters, they in fact encourage careful moderation of sexual urges, hinting that efficacious 
outcomes will elude those who fail to find this balance. 
 
The notion toward the issue of excess is reiterated once more in Donne's later religious texts, 
where the speaker acrimoniously acknowledges the internal struggle, and ultimate failure, in 
achieving a sinless life. Stated in one of Donne's only dated pieces, 'Goodfriday, 1613. Riding 
Westward', the narrator contrives his own "subject to foreign motion," as he is "carried toward the 
West" and away from God in the east (Jerusalem). This literal expression of Donne turning away 
from God metaphorically embodies his personal conflict of pursuing human desires and straying 
from his devotion to God. Refusing to settle for this sinful life in 'Holy Sonnet XIV', Donne amplifies 
a pragmatic demand that the "three-personed God" should "batter [his] heart" so he may "seek to 
mend" this skewed relationship. Redemption is not simple though, as the speaker considers his 
soul too badly damaged and too sinful to be repaired; instead, God must re-create him to make 
him what he needs to be, pleading further that God should take him by “force, to break, blow, burn” 
in order to help him “stand” and be made “new”. Rebuking the idea of excess within one's life as 
straying from the light of God (with the only redemption being absolute devotion unto Him), Donne 
asserts that existing with balance between carnal desires and spiritual love is the only way to live 
without fear of castigation from God, and therefore live righteously. 
 
Despite having most of his poems labelled as polar opposite extremes, Donne endeavours to 
demonstrate the advantages of maintaining balance, particularly in regards to love. Combining 
both spiritual and physical varieties, Donne shows that through balance, drawbacks, as a result of 
extremes, are not observed. Indeed, in 'A Valediction Forbidding Mourning', the speaker attests 
that through this balance his love is "so much refined" that "ourselves know not what it is." This 
mystical and confusing nature of love is furthered with the use of the paradox "our two souls 
therefore, which are one" which highlights the harmony the two lovers have attained. The post-
coital aubade, 'The Good Morrow' extends this concept with the speaker's elation that his love 



 

 

"was not mixed equally." The balance he found between carnal desires and spiritual devotion 
meant his relationship was not cursed "without sharp North," nor "declining West." Not only does 
this harmony prevent negative consequences, it also provides the "true plain heart" in "the faces 
rest." In other words, a pleasant sense of contentedness. Therefore, Donne's pieces emphatically 
emphasise the need for rapport between sexual urges and spiritual love not only to prevent one 
from suffering the consequences of excess, but to ensure their own contentment in life. 
 
Despite being very much a man of his times in his interests and pursuits, Ilona Bell acknowledges 
Donne’s work was clearly “forward-looking” in its style, intensity and messages of moderation.  His 
witty humour, combined with the use of “shockingly unpoetic images" and thought provoking 
philosophical ideologies in relation to the many forms of love, resonate powerfully with his 
audiences, both contemporary and modern alike. The deep exploration into the consequences of 
excess act ultimately as subliminal messages; both as a warning to living with excess, and an 
admission of hope that those who seek harmony shall not only avoid castigation, but achieve a 
true sense of contentedness. 


